MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 23RD MAY 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor P McShane
Members Present:
Councillors S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, S Hunter, D M McAllister, N McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development Services

Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11/10:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor J Baird.
Chairman’s Business
Red Bay Lifeboat Ceremony

Councillor P McShane outlined details of the Red Bay Lifeboat Ceremony being held on 28th May and informed members that they were all invited to attend.
Meeting in Rathlin

Councillor P McShane stated that he wished to arrange dates with the Ballycastle Councillors and the Chair and Vice Chair on order to travel to Rathlin.

After discussion it was agreed that the Ballycastle Councillors would be contacted to arrange and co-ordinate dates to attend a meeting with RCDA.
Council Business
Councillor P McShane stated that during meetings he would ask that members keep focused to the agenda and that Chairman’s Business was not to be used as Any Other Business.

He informed members that he hoped during his term in office to progress the Gaza and Tourism and Leisure initiatives.  He stated that he was aware that all members would have their own mandates and asked that they all work together.

Councillor S McKillop stated that she would be opposed to any twinning with Gaza.
Councillor D McAllister entered the meeting at this point.

Councillor P McShane stated that all new Councillors were welcome to find out further information about the twinning.

Councillor Graham stated that he would also be against the twinning with Gaza.  He informed members that he had been present at the Home Coming of the RIR in Ballymena Town Hall and stated that there was a tremendous crowd present.  He stated that sadly 3 members had been lost in the last tour of duty.
Firestations for Ballycastle and Cushendall
In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Councillor P McShane stated that he would be pushing for the new stations in Ballycastle and Cushendall.  He informed members that he was aware of the economic constraints involved but that he would be fighting tooth and nail to get them passed.
Councillor Thompson stated that the station in Cushendall was top of the list for an upgrade and that this should be actively pursued.
Councillor P McShane stated that Council would work together to ensure the two stations were up and running as soon as possible.
11/10:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 18TH APRIL 2011
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 18th April 2011 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 18th April 2011 be adopted.”

11/10:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 18TH APRIL  2011

Citizens Advice Bureau

Councillor Thompson stated that he would like to pay tribute to the great service carried out by the Citizen’s Advice Bureau.  He stated however that he was concerned by the fact that 51 hours were spent in Ballycastle, 10 in Bushmills and only 5 in Cushendall.  He asked if there would be a possibility of an increase in hours for the Glens as they were inundated with enquiries.

It was agreed that Councillor Thompson could raise this matter with the CAB Management Committee of which he was a member.
11/10:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor P McShane welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2008/0304/F  Mr R McCaw, C/O Montgomery Irwin Architects, 7-9 Stone Row, Coleraine, BT52 1DE.  Location, 16 & 18 Main Street, Ballintoy.  Proposed retention of 18 Main Street plus 5 No. new dwellings.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn on 12th May.

E/2010/0075/F  Mr & Mrs C McNeill, Torr Road, Cushendun. Proposed domestic garage and storage to the rear of the dwelling. Designed, styled and all finishes to match dwelling.
E/2010/0137/O  Mr & Mrs Gerry McIvor, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location 1-6 Demense, Rathlin Island.  Proposed dwelling within the existing rear garden.

Ms McMath stated that there had been 5 letters of objection.

Members had no further objections to the above applications and they were recommended for approval.
E/2010/0293/F  Mr Liam Hamilton, C/O Agent 2020 Chartered Architects.  Location, 1.6km NW of 150 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Proposed A29/225k Wind Turbine with 30m Hub Height.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to adverse impact to the visual amenity and landscape character and that the development if permitted would not be sensitive to the landscape quality of Antrim Coast and Glens AONB.
Councillor Graham stated that he was disappointed that another application for a wind turbine had failed to get planning permission.  He stated that this was the third application which had been refused in the last 2/3 months.  He enquired as to what must be done to receive an approval.
Ms McMath stated that each opportunity was examined on its own merit.  She stated that Character Assessment areas were assessed in a different way being a visual and sensitive area and that any application should be associated with and reflect the scale of the building it was serving.

After discussion, Councillor N McAllister requested that an Office Meeting be held for additional information.

Councillors McDonnell and McCambridge supported this request.

This was agreed.

E/2010/0320/F  Mrs Black, 70 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing outbuildings.  Extension and alterations to dwelling.
E/2010/0329/LBC  Black, 70 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed extension and alterations to dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2011/0004/F  Mr P McNeill, 135 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Location, 135 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed construction of garage with residential unit of accommodation at first floor.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no reason why this development was essential in this rural location and could not be located within a settlement, no satisfactory evidence that the new residential unit of accommodation is a necessary long term response to the particular circumstances of the case and that genuine hardship would be caused if planning permission were refused and intensification of use of an existing access onto a main traffic route, thereby prejudicing the free flow of traffic and conditions of general safety.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Ms McMath confirmed that the applicant had already built the garage with first floor accommodation and that this was not a replacement dwelling.

After discussion, Councillor C McShane requested an Office Meeting for the provision of additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2011/0009/F  Mr & Mrs Golderick, C/O Agent, Market Studio 14, Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, The Turn, 130 Knocknacarry Road, Cushendun.  Proposed retrospective application for new gates, railings and walls.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being detrimental to the environmental quality of the area, boundary treatments would result in detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside and this Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty, lack of integration and that the development would not respect the traditional boundary details of this AONB and detract from visual integrity.

After discussion, Councillor M A McKillop requested that this application be deferred for one month for additional information.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the applicant would prefer an Office Meeting to discuss the matter.  He informed members that the wall had to be prominent as there was a history of crashes into the garden of this dwelling.  He stated that the wall would make this site visible and therefore safer and also that this would be a viable alternative to a vehicle restraint system.

Councillor McCambridge supported these remarks and informed members that the size of the wall was in keeping with the style and size of the building.

After discussion, an Office Meeting was agreed for this application.

E/2011/0038/O  Mr S McConaghy, C/O Mr G Gaston, 133 Finvoy Road, Ballymoney, BT53 7JL.  Location, between 16 and 18 Craigalappin Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle, BT54 6NJ.  Proposed site of Dwelling and Garage.
Ms McMath stated that there had been 2 letters of objection to this application.
Members had no further objections to the above application and it was recommended for approval.

E/2011/0066/O  Mr Martin Cosgrove, 17 Glenariff Road, Glenariff, BT44 0QY.  Location, approximately 65m NW of 17 Glenariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposed replacement dwelling as per policy CTY3 of PPS21.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to there being no structure that exhibits the essential characteristics of a dwelling and all external structural walls were not substantially intact.

Councillor N McAllister requested an Office Meeting for additional information.

This was agreed.

Deferred Items
E/2010/0187/F  Mr J McAllister, C/O Robert Logan, 19 Main Street, Doagh, Ballyclare, BT39 0QL.  Location, approximately 130m NE of 6 Tavaghan Lane, Cushendall.  Proposed retrospective application for agricultural outbuilding with mounding  to the northeast and southeast.
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

E/2010/0199/O  Mr Liam Davidson, C/O 2020 Architects, 9a Linenhall Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6DP.  Location, Carrowreagh Road, Stranocum.  Proposed dwelling and detached garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2010/0205/F  Mr Frank McCaughan, 185 Whitepark Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SR.  Location, site 20m SW of 143 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed 1.5 storey replacement semi-detached dwellings & associated parking.
Ms McMath stated that the above application was recommended for refusal due to only one replacement opportunity existing on the site, adverse affect on the intrinsic environmental value and character of the proposed designated area and no possibility of provision of sight visibility splay to the east of the existing access.

Councillor Graham requested a 15 day deferral for this application.

Ms McMath stated that information had been received today.  She stated that she would hold the application for 10 working days and that of no information was received to change the decision a refusal would be issued.

It was noted that Council disagreed with the decision to refuse.

E/2010/0310/O  David Dunlop, C/O Studiorogers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, Lands south and adjacent to 42 Castlecat Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling house and garage.  
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2011/0033/O  Mr A Mullan, C/O Agent, Mr A Mullan, 15 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Proposed 1 ½ Storey Dwelling.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to adverse impact upon the character of No 15 Rathlin Road and detraction from the established character of the surrounding area, failure to provide a quality residential environment, a development pattern incongruous with the locality and failure to demonstrate an adequate means of waste water disposal.

In reply to Councillor C McShane, Ms McMath stated that she would hold issue of decision for 10 working days to withdraw or submit additional information.
It was noted that Council did not agree with the decision to refuse.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Planning Office Meetings would be held on 2nd June.

11/10:05
PRESENTATION FROM ROBERT BOAKE – LOCATION MANAGER FOR 
GAME OF THRONES

Councillor P McShane welcomed Mr Boake to the meeting and invited him to make his 

presentation to Council.  
Mr Boake presented a short film montage of Game of Thrones series one.

Councillor Cunningham entered the meeting at this point.

Mr Boake stated that the reason for the presentation was to ask that Council permit filming at Ballintoy Harbour for Series two of Game of Thrones.  He stated that they wished to dress Ballintoy as a medieval harbour.  He stated that the story was fantasy and had no political connotations, it was ficticious.  He informed members that the National Trust had given permission for them to use Larrybane and that Coleraine Council had permitted use of Downhill Beach and Mussenden.
Mr Boake outlined the preparation which would be entailed in dressing the harbour and the timescale involved in this process.  He stated that the soft preparation would take place from 25th – 29th July with access still being permitted to the harbour, the 1st – 5th August would be the beginnings of harder preparations with stricter access arrangements and that from 8th – 12th August there would be limited access as the larger constructions and dressing of the set would be underway.  He informed members that the 18th, 19th and 22nd August would be filming days and that there would be no access on these days and very limited access over the weekend of 20th and 21st.  He stated that there would be an increased security presence but a chance to have a look around.  He stated that there would be no filming or photography at the set and controlled access only.
Mr Boake stated that the technical gear would leave the set quickly after filming but that there would be a clearance of 2/3 days to make sure that the filming was satisfactory.  He stated that the site would be cleared by 7th September.

He informed members that discussions would be ongoing to reimburse any businesses which may be out of pocket due to the filming and also that the area would be boosted by use of local facilities and accommodation for the duration.  He stated that the film company would also be making a donation of £4500 to Council for use in the area.  He stated that there would also be no better advertisement for the area as the series would be broadcast worldwide.
In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Boake stated that for the filming days they would compensate the fishermen affected and relocate them for berthing in Ballycastle.

Councillor C McShane enquired if the sum of £4500 could be increased and asked if this was to go ahead would it be possible to promote this on the Council website of dates the site would be available to view and perhaps some pictures of the transformation.

Mr Boake stated that the sum of £4500 was based upon 3 days filming time.  He stated that he would look into this issue.  He stated that the publicity department would probably release some approved images and dates for use of local press.

In reply to Councillor Thompson, Mr Boake confirmed that media students could have an opportunity to shadow work being carried out on set.

Councillor P McShane stated that this could be agreed in principle and suggested that as the people in Ballintoy would be put out the most during filming the money received should be spent in the village.

Councillor S McKillop proposed that it not be restricted to Ballintoy but there was no seconder for her proposal.

After further discussion, it was agreed in principle that Council would permit the use of Ballintoy Harbour for the filming of Game of Thrones from 25th July through to 22nd August with additional clearance time after these dates to remove the set.  It was agreed that this would be subject to an agreeable offer coming back to Council of an award to be used for Ballintoy and that all those impacted would also being in agreement.  It was also agreed that access dates and times to the Harbour in this period would be published on the website and by flyers and door to door visits.

Councillors C McShane and M A McKillop left the meeting at this point.
11/10:06
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The HBC stated that a copy of a briefing paper on the future of gambling in Northern Ireland, mainly in relation to societies’ lotteries, produced by the Northern Ireland Council for Voluntary Action, was attached for Council’s information.

He informed members that the main changes proposed were the monetary limits on stakes and the monetary limits on prizes for societies’ lotteries.

In reply to members queries the HBC stated that a private or small lottery within an organisation where tickets were sold on that night were not a society lottery and therefore a lottery licence did not need to be purchased.
Councillors S McKillop and McDonnell stated that they felt that the limit should be set in line with Great Britain at 4 million.

Councillors McDonnell and Cunningham left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the Building Control Report be adopted.”

11/10:07
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Stall Fees

The HEE stated that all stalls required a Street Trading Licence, he informed members that the basic principle of a licence was that the issue of a licence should be cost neutral.  He stated that the Council should make neither a profit nor a loss at the Lammas Fair.  He informed members that in order to maintain this balance it was necessary to increase pitch prices to £135.00 per 12’ space for this year’s fair.  He stated that this was an increase from £120.00 which was set in 2006.  The HEE stated that in order to progress the matter all stall holders must now be given notice of the proposed increase and details of the increase must be published in 2 local newspapers.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,


“That this recommendation be approved.”

Trading at Shops

The HEE stated that in the past a liberal interpretation was given to the exemption for person trading outside shops in that if a person occupied a shop they did not need a street trading licence.  He informed members that this had given rise to difficulties in enforcement. He stated that he would now propose to interpret this legislation more strictly in that in order to make use of the shop exemption the premises for which the exemption was being claimed must be operated as a shop i.e. open for sale of goods to customers at the Fair, not simply used for storage of goods for sale at the stall outside.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HEE stated that if the stall outside the shop was let to someone else other than the trader in the shop a trading licence would be required.

Councillors Cunningham and C McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the change in the interpretation for trading at shops at the Lammas Fair to ensure that shops which were being traded in front of were open throughout the year and to prohibit subletting of pavement stalls by shop owners.  It was also agreed that discretion would be exercised in this regard.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”
After discussion, it was agreed that item 16 on the Agenda would be discussed at this point.

11/10:16
dog fouling / responsible dog ownership


(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)
After discussion,


Councillor Cunningham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That Council through Environmental Health produce an action plan taking 

stronger action against irresponsible dog owners.”
Councillor N McAllister stated that this was a big issue in the Glens also but that enforcement could not be carried out unless dog owners were caught in the act.

Councillor Thompson stated that some people in the Glens had not seen the Dog Warden in area.
Councillor Cunningham stated that stronger enforcement was required, he suggested street surveys to identify problems, out of hours patrols etc.

The HEE stated that a lot of the suggestions were already being carried out by Council.  He informed members that he could build upon the existing plan and make members more aware of ongoing work.  He stated that the Dog Warden sign was not on the van at present and that this could be placed there if members wished.

Councillor Thompson stated that he would be in favour of the sign being placed on the van when patrolling the area.

After discussion, it was agreed that an Action Plan to promote Responsible Dog ownership would be brought back to Council along with current measures in place.  It was also agreed that the Dog Warden sign would be placed on the van.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.


11/10:08
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillors McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
Community Safety
The HDS stated that the Community Safety Manager (CSM) was in attendance to deliver the Moyle Community Safety Partnership’s (CSP) Action Plan for 2011/12.

The CSM stated that the Moyle CSP was established in Sept 2006.  She informed members that the overarching aim was to contribute to the reduction of crime, anti social behaviour and fear of crime in the District.  She stated that the CSP was funded by CSU Indicative Allocation & Technical Assistance for 2011/12 £34950 & £41000,

Partners Support 2011/12 to date £45000 and Grants.
The CSM outlined the membership of the CSP.  She stated that in terms of management there was a flexible open door policy, the Chair was rotated annually between Council, Statutory body and Community/Voluntary Sectors.  She informed members that they met bi-monthly with issue based task groups established when required to deal with particular issues/projects.

In terms of Strategic Direction & Consultation, she stated that the Department of Justice targets were to make communities safer and justice for all Public Service Agreements for 2008 – 11; to reduce anti-social behaviour; to reduce violent crimes, including hate crime, knife crime, alcohol-related violence and domestic violence; 

to reduce re-offending; and to increase confidence in the police and the criminal justice system.
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

The CSM stated that the Together Stronger Safer Strategy suggested 3 cross-cutting key themes which covered all aspects of community safety: Creating safer neighbourhoods, Focus on families and young people and Building strong, confident communities.

She outlined the Causeway Coast & Glens Area Strategic Review 2010 and informed members that regional priorities established by consultation with stakeholders and focus groups were Antisocial Behaviour (Inc Alcohol & Drugs Abuse), Fear of Crime, Violent Crime.

The CSM discussed the DPP Survey Results.  She informed members that the biggest Problem or Concern to Respondents was Anti-social behaviour, Road Traffic Offences 

and Drug dealing/abuse.
Instances of Anti-Social Behaviour in Ballycastle, Bushmills and Cushendall were outlined for members along with statistics for total recorded crime.
Councillors McIlroy and D McAllister returned to the meeting.

The CSM presented the CSP Plan for 2011 – 12.  She informed members that 82% investment was being targeted to prevent Anti-Social Behaviour.  She stated that this included the CS Wardens, Brighter Nights, Festival Fever, Makin’ Sense, Just for Girls, Community Change, My name is Katie, SIPs, Suicide Prevention Support and Youthlinks.  She stated that Violent Crime had a 12% investment and that there was an all round programme for this and also the SIP project.  She informed members that there was a 6% investment in Fear of Crime and that projects included Safe & Sound, NWNI and CS Wardens.
In terms of Anti-Social Behaviour (ASB) the CSM stated that Moyle CSP had a proven track record in the successful delivery of a range of diversionary and educational programmes.  She stated that Anti-Social behaviour was identified as the top concern for local communities in local focus group consultation and the DPP Public Consultation 2010. 
The CSM informed members that educational and diversionary programmes in relation to raising awareness about the effects of drug and alcohol usage would be complementary to local policing activities directed at reducing ASB and drug seizures.
She stated that the Action plan responded to need for increased activity during Summer period to maintain the existing trend of reducing ASB recorded incidents over what had previously been a peak incident time. 

She informed members that current engagement with local residents indicated that many ASB incidents go unreported yet have a negative impact on resident’s lives. She informed members that the action plan aimed to continue developing local communities to respond to ASB officially with the Police and to contribute in partnership with other agencies towards dealing with local issues.
In terms of Violent Crime the CSM stated that one reported domestic violence incident occured approximately every 21 minutes. (Criminal Justice Inspectorate Report Dec 2010).  She informed members that Domestic Violence was widely accepted as under-reported and under-recorded and as such any statistical evidence was not a true reflection of the extent of Domestic Violence

She stated that a localised service provision had increased the capacity of women and children to seek help earlier.  She stated that the number of women and children using the service was increasing annually.
The CSM stated that this programme provided a direct support for women and children affected by DV in Moyle, to reduce incidents of victimisation and  revictimisation.

She stated that 41 violent crimes with a Domestic Motivation were recorded in the period 1/4/10 – 19/3/11 (PSNI stats).  The CSM stated that the SIP project was also aimed at encouraging responsible retailing of alcohol.

The CSM stated that Fear and worry about crime can affect different sections of the community in different ways; she informed members that older people for example can be disportionately affected by fear, with an impact on their health and well being.
The CSM stated that the Safe & Sound event had maintained a 90%+ satisfaction rate with participants, she stated that the project engages 200 older and vulnerable residents annually.  

Priorities for the new Action Plan were outlined including the reduction of Anti-Social Behaviour, Reducing Violent Crime and Reducing Fear of Crime.  The CSM outlined how the projects already outlined would be used to achieve this goal.

The CSM stated that the Department of Justice and Community Services Unit had launched a fund on 18th May of £160,000 for Northern Ireland.  She stated that there would be a Competitive Bids system and that possible schemes could include Cluster projects and Rural Outreach Projects.
She stated that in terms of the future for CSP;  The Justice Act (NI) 2011 was given Royal Assent on 4th May 2011.  She stated that this signalled the amalgamation of CSP & DPP by April 2012.  She informed members that a  cross sectoral project Board for the PCSP implementation had been established.  She stated that the Department of Justice and the Policing Board were working together to develop a Memorandum of Understanding, which would include details of funding mechanisms.  She informed members that reference groups would be established to take forward key pieces of work to develop the strategic and operational workings of the PCSP.
Councillor P McShane thanked the CSM for her comprehensive report.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the CSM stated that if crimes went unreported the CSP was missing out on funding opportunities.  She stated that reasons for non-reporting of incidences ranged from cultural reasons, not identifying or engaging well, a belief that nothing can be done to help or a fear of something becoming worse after reporting it.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he would encourage Neighbourhood Watch schemes in the area and also confidence within the communities to report crime.

Councillor Cunningham stated that he was impressed by the level of activity and stated that he would reiterate this to the public.

Councillor Thompson enquired if the Community Wardens was a scheme which could be extended into the Glens.

The CSM stated that the Community Wardens needed back up from the PSNI and since the station at Cushendall was not manned on a full time basis this would not be possible.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy the CSM stated that the was a Suicide Awareness Officer in place with a six month contract to cover the Northern Board area.  She informed members that her name was Amanda Pollock and that she was working with Solas and other groups.
Councillor McCambridge stated that a lot of Anti-Social Behaviour was not reported and that the people carrying out these acts such as dough-nutting and dangerous driving should consider the impact on people and in particular elderly residents.

Councillor Thompson agreed with these comments and stated that nuisance driving was a big problem in the Glens.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Community Safety Partnership’s Action Plan for 2011/12.

Community Small Grants Applications
The HDS stated that Community Small Grants Applications had been received from St Vincent de Paul and Walk the Glens.
The HDS stated that these applications met criteria and were recommended for approval.

After discussion, these grant applications were approved.

Seeding Grant Application
The HDS stated that an application had been received from Solas for a Seeding Grant.

The HDS stated that this application met criteria and recommended approval.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
11/10:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES

GAA Good Relations Forum on 24th May 2011


After discussion,


Councillor N McAllister proposed






Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved



“Councillor P McShane be nominated.”


Councillor C McShane proposed








Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved



“Councillor M A McKillop be nominated.”
NILGOSC seminar on the Local Government Pension Scheme (NI) for Councillors
After discussion,


Councillor N McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That Councillors Blaney and Graham would attend the NILGOSC seminar on the Local Government Pension Scheme (NI) for Councillors.”
11/10:10
Bus shelter at craigalappin road


(Requested by Councillor D McAllister)


After discussion, 


Councillor D McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That Council instigate the process for the provision of a bus shelter at Craigalappin Road Bushmills.”

11/10:14
possibility of building a bus shelter at tully cushendall


(Requested by Councillor Thompson)


Councillor Thompson stated that he had been contacted by the School children themselves.  He informed members that 25 children each morning were standing waiting for the bus in extreme weather conditions.  He stated that this was an isolated location and that a local business man would be happy to meet the costs provided all agencies would be happy to go ahead.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would instigate the process for the provision of a bus shelter at Tully, Cushendall.
11/10:11
a curb on conference, courses and civic visits


(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would like to propose a curb on Conferences and Courses and Civic Visits.  She stated that in the current economic climate rate payers would be appalled to see how many of these were attended and the expenditure incurred.  She stated that with each application to attend such an event there should be a full and frank discussion in the chamber explaining why the member wished to go and what the benefit would be to Council.

Councillor Blaney stated that the cost of each Conference was printed on the agenda.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the full cost including mileage and expenses should be made known.

Councillor Cunningham agreed with these comments in the interest of accountability and value for money.
Councillor McCambridge also stated that where possible members should travel together .

The ACE confirmed that this was already a staff policy whereby staff met in a central location and travelled together.

Councillor D McAllister stated that all of this information was already documented and in black and white.  He informed members that half of the Council was now new and that capacity building was required.

After further discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Cunningham and resolved,

“That Conferences and Courses should be discussed fully regarding benefits, cost and mileage before a decision would be taken.”

On a vote being taken there were seven votes for and five against the proposal which was carried.
11/10:12
I.T. policy, renewal of equipment (laptops and printers) and receiving of council letters, reports and papers by mail


(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

Councillor McCambridge stated that IT equipment would be due for renewal soon.  She stated that Councillors who are not computer literate should not receive new equipment until they are.  She informed members that she felt that part of receiving a laptop should be to accept the receipt of all Council information by email not by post or hand delivery.

Councillor S McKillop stated that surely this was discriminatory and that if members were not computer literate someone in the household would be able to help access information.

In reply to member’s queries the ACE stated that it was difficult to defend sending out packs when laptops had been provided.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Cunningham,


“That a laptop only be provided if members would accept the receipt of all 

information by email.”

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That a laptop be provided to all members and that those who wished to receive hard copies receive capacity building to enable them to use the laptop efficiently.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were ten in favour and three against the amendment which was carried.
11/10:13
possibility of ardclinnis using the old toilet block at glenariff for a base for watersports for the area

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

Councillor P McShane stated that this item had been agreed in principle.

The Clerk confirmed that there was a meeting to be held next Wednesday at 2pm with the HTS.

Councillor Thompson confirmed that he would attend this meeting.

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister left the meeting at this point.

11/10:15
hotel provision in ballycastle


(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)


After discussion,



Councillor Cunningham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,



“That an all party working group be convened with the five Ballycastle Councillors with the addition of the Economic Development Officer, the Bank Administrators for the Marine Hotel, the NITB, Invest NI, DETI and any other relevant Government Departments in order to discuss Hotel provision in Ballycastle.”
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
Councillor C McShane left the meeting.

11/10:17 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 
and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

Occasional Licence for The Harbour Bar, Ballycastle, for Marie Curie Cancer Care Moyle & District Group for an event on 17/18 June 2011.

Occasional Licence for Brook Huey, Church Street, Ballymoney, for Kilraughts Young Farmers Club for an event on 23rd July 2011.

Occasional Licence for Gerard Anthony Connolly of Anzac Bar, Ballycastle, for Ballycastle Camogie Club for an event on 29th May 2011.

Occasional Licence for Brook Huey, Church Street, Ballymoney, for Armoy Rugby and Football Club for an event on 29th July 2011.
Application for the Transfer of a Licence at 42 Quay Road to Claire Ellen White and James Arnold Berkeley White.
Application for a Final Grant of Licence authorising the sale of Intoxicating Liquor by retail in a hotel for the Bushmills Inn Hotel.

There were no objections to the above application.

11/10:18
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

11/10:19
Correspondence
Letter dated 12th April 2011 from Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service regarding the provision of a new Fire Station in Cushendall
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 14th April 2011 from the Department for Employment and Learning regarding consideration of an outreach facility in Ballycastle. 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 20th April 2011 from Tesco regarding the proposed Tesco in Ballycastle
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 28th April 2011 from the Electoral Office for Northern Ireland regarding the Ballintoy Polling Station 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 28th April 2011 from DVA regarding Application for the Amendment of a Road Service Licence – Ulsterbus Ltd. Milewater Road, Belfast, BT3 9GB 
After discussion, it was agreed that a focus meeting would be held with Council members and Translink to discuss service provision within and to and from the Moyle District.
Letter dated 4th May 2011 from Armoy Road Racing Club regarding their intention to again hold a motorcycle road race in the vicinity of Armoy village on 29th and 30th July 2011 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 9th May 2011 from Northern Ireland Housing Executive regarding Housing Selection Scheme Preliminary Consultation 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 12th May 2011 from Carrickfergus Borough Council regarding the Annual Battle of the Somme Remembrance Sunday 26th June 2011 at 11:00am 

After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S McKillop and resolved,


“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated.”
A Petition from the People of the Glens to Moyle District Council appealing for the provision of a leisure centre for the people of our community
Councillor Thompson stated that this was an issue that he had been heavily involved in.  He stated that the Glens needed a leisure facility along the lines of the Marine Country Club.  He stated that many sports clubs and primary schools had made use of the Marine Hotel and were now not able to go swimming.  He stated that there were huge grants available through the lottery and that a site was available at St Aloysis School.  He stated that he was seeking leadership and support to proceed.
Councillor P McShane stated that he was well aware of a petition which had been started as soon as he himself had started one on Facebook.    He informed members that this issue would displace an ongoing opportunity of the Cushendall Hurling Club for possible funding of £250,000.  He asked that the Councillor look over his proposal.  He stated that the site outlined had been ruled out for any leisure facility, he stated that the population was not there to support such a facility.  He stated that the Quay Road Site in Ballycastle had been identified and that there was a unique opportunity to further plans before any super council in 2015.  He stated that a consultancy firm had carried out a vast amount of work to identify the Quay Road site and that TIC provisions could also be provided here.  He stated that there would be no ability to gain funding in the Glens for this kind of project.

Councillor Thompson stated that the GAA initiative was not a leisure facility but rather an indoor hurling centre.  He stated that he believed that this idea would be sustainable in the Glens through clubs, sporting organisations and schools.

Councillor P McShane stated that he supported Councillor Thompson’s sentiments but asked that he read over the professional reports which had been compiled and then revisit his proposal if he believed there was still merit in it.

Councillor S McKillop stated that the Causeway area were also lacking a proper fitness facility.  She stated that the minority community within the council area often felt neglected and it was imperative that facilities were put in place within the Causeway area as well.  She informed members that a unionist looking in from the outside would see a proposal for leisure facilities at the nationalist end of the council area and ask what was the council delivering for their community.

Councillor P McShane stated that there were more unionists in Ballycastle ward than in the whole of Bushmills.  He pointed out that last year Council had agreed to a new changing rooms facility in Bushmills and a new TIC facility at the old library site at a cost of £400,000.  He stated that in no way had any area been neglected.  He stated that Ballycastle was the hub town and would be more likely to gain funding due to this.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the Glens had in no way been neglected as Councillor Oliver McMullan made sure of that whilst serving as a Glens Councillor.  He informed members that the idea of a leisure facility in the Glens was pie in the sky.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was disappointed to hear language in the chamber referring to Unionists and Nationalists.  She stated that projects were supported all across Moyle and not in political terms.

Councillor P McShane agreed with these comments and stated that the Moyle Councillors worked together for the whole community.
Councillor S McKillop stated that she was using terms expressed by her constituents and that they were feeling discriminated against.

Councillor P McShane asked that Councillor S McKillop point out a more positive view of Council and indicate the works both carried out and underway.

Councillor S McKillop stated that she did not encourage division but good relations and that she was simply voicing the opinion of people in the area.

Councillor C McShane stated that it was important to get a positive message out there of works being carried out by Council and informed members that Council did not discriminate against one ward or another.
The meeting concluded at 22:21pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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